Minutes for South East HECA Forum

28th May 2004 at Guildford Council Chamber
Present

Allan   Jones MBE Chairman             Woking Borough Council

Patrick Vickerman     Vice Chair
Crawley B C

Richard Syms  (Secretariat) 

ECSC

Zoe Leader



Arun DC

Kevin Ennis



Basingstoke BC

Hazel Hill                                           Bracknell Forest BC

Shaun Cline 


Dover BC

Corinne Thompson                  
EAGA

Gail Burton



EAGA

Ollie Swan



Eastbourne BC

Richard Clarke 


East Hants DC

Kate Hillerby


East Hants DC

Phil Masters


Environment Centre

Ian Davies 



Environment Centre

Claire Westron


Eastleigh BC

Josie Worrall


Epsom & Ewell BC

Dipna Pattni


Gravesham BC

Ben Oubridge


Guildford BC

Paul Hemming


Havant BC

Rosemary Chase


Havant BC

Gary Cowell 


Milton Keynes Energy Agency

Hash Patel 



Mole Valley DC

Chris Colley



Portsmouth BC

Nick Huband


Portsmouth BC

Emma Flower


R B Windsor & Maidenhead

Verena Skinner 


Runnymede BC

Paul Juan



Rushmoor BC

Louise Shrubsole


Sevenoaks DC

Jo Gill 



Slough BC

Haithan Askar 


Spelthorne BC

Sue Waterlow


Surrey Heath BC

Janet Hill 



Swale DC

Kathy Alcock


Tunbridge Wells BC

Daniel Morgan


Wealden DC

Julie Wilkins


Wealden DC

Mark Saunders


White Horse DC

Andrew Nairn


Winchester Council BC

Graham Weston


Wycombe BC
The Returning Officer Hazel Hill of Bracknell Forest, announcing the election of officers for 2004-2005, opened the meeting.  The only nomination for Chairman was for Allan Jones and the only nomination for Vice Chair (after 2 extensions of the date) was Kathy Alcock. Both were therefore confirmed in those positions for the coming year. 

The meeting was then handed over to the Chairman, who read out the names of the nominated members of the executive committee. These were formally approved and the posts of Secretary, Treasurer and returning officer for the new year will be confirmed at the next executive meeting.

1. Apologies

 Mark Harrison–Jones, Philip Wingfield, Ian Manders

2. Minutes of last meeting: Approved
3.  Matters arising 

It is likely that there will eventually be two Sustainable Energy Centres in our area; 1. Kent, Surrey, East & West Sussex, and 2. Hampshire, Isle of Wight, Berkshire, Buckinghamshire & Oxfordshire.

 3.1  Several other matters will be covered in today’s agenda.

4. Reports from Members

Eastbourne Very pleased with a 51% return on an electoral registration based mail-out covering 20,000 properties, enabling a sap assessment on each one. The measured annual improvement was 4.39%. It then sent a targeted mail-out costing £3,500 and secured 250 installations.


Wealden       Sent a mail-out in conjunction with Waste Management & 

      Warmfront to 37,000 homes. It is also making proposals to change

       its HRA policy.


Windsor        Working with local PCT and Warmfront to devise and 

      deliver an affordable Warmth Strategy. It has also begun a 

      discount mail-out scheme.

     Wycombe        Its Fuel Poverty Strategy is being submitted to cabinet 

      this month. It is also doing a mail-out.

East Hampshire   
Is expanding its activities, working on an action 

      plan strategy for Warmfront, Big Green Boiler Scheme, collecting 

      HECs, also pushing with local parish councils and PCTs. It is 

      working with Clear Skies grants on a retrofit solar thermal panels  

      scheme. It is also arranging for training for all council officers


 making external visits to identify fuel poverty.


Winchester     Has had a good response from a recent home energy  

      questionnaire. In July it will be holding a workshop with local RSLs  

       on funding and mechanisms, making a joint presentation with the  

       PCTs. It is also working with local installers.

     Basingstoke    Has had results from thermal imaging survey, 

      identifying possible warm zones for door knocking. It is  

      encouraging entries for the Solar Car challenge at Thruxton; 

      introducing new HRA Grants for over 60s. and is arranging an event 

      for OAPS in the town. It is also doing a benefits mail out with 

      Warm Front. Also promoting the Big Green Boiler Scheme

          Portsmouth      Is making a consortium bid for Community Energy.

          Eastleigh        Has been working with Warm Front, and is also involved

           in the Solar Car Challenge, a Green Fair, and a Solar Streets Project.

         Spelthorne      Is now preparing a business plan for its biomass 

          network. It has kick-started a climate change strategy in the 

          Council.  It is involved in a large £6M Liveability scheme to provide             

          new services in 6 local parks. The Sunbury Leisure Centre PV       

          installation has now been completed. It is taking thermal imaging 

          to the next level to calculate sap ratings and potential target areas.

         Runnymede     Is working with the British Gas Here To Help Scheme 

          It will be holding a 2-Day Energy Fair in Sept/Oct covering business  

           and domestic users. It is carrying out a WarmFront/housing 

          benefit mail out using the council tax data. It is also running with 

          the EPS Calendar project and Heat Surrey with Enact.

        Vale Of the White Horse     Is the lead authority (10 participating) for a 

         Solar Savers scheme. Last week there were 7 installations.

        Surrey Heath        Working with the Pension Service advertising grants, 

         and also mailing out questionnaires.

        Rushmoor          Undertaking 2 urban outreach projects, involving 2 

        local  estates with energy efficiency advice, approach to schools, etc. It  

        has instituted a new Prize Draw for the Big Green Boiler Scheme, and a 

        new grant for non-taxpaying residents (under RRO). Also working with 

        the PCT.

        Epsom & Ewell     Plans to work with Enact in the autumn and also   

        doing an EEAC mail out. The officer is gradually overcoming problems in      

         house. Also    beginning work with Warmfront.    

       Mole Valley           Is also in the Solar Car Challenge. A mail out to care  

       homes and parish clerks and a postcode mail out.    

       Dover               Last year using the electoral registration system it had 

       a good return of HECs, but this year a separate envelope is being used 

       and it is not expecting as much. It has 11 schools in for the Solar Car

       Challenge on 11th June. Its Coldbusters scheme after a legal       

       Log jam begins in June.

       Swale              Has been holding Benefit Surgeries for the Fuel Poor 

       through the Pensions agency It have 12 schools in for the Solar  

       Challenge. Its fuel poverty strategy is being rewritten. It continues to 

       Push the KASH  Offer and this year’s Kent Show will have a solar focus.
      Tonbridge and Malling   Is also involved in the Solar Car Challenge.  

       It is expecting more funding for fuel poverty in Sevenoaks. Next 

       week the local Plan is being launched. It needs LIGHTBULBS.

       It recently had a good spread in a local newspaper.

       Gravesham      Is implementing its Affordable Warmth Strategy.   

      Organising a local energy event in July and is also involved in the Solar  

      Challenge. Looking at getting renewable energy into new property    

      developments.

      Crawley          Has submitted a tender for CHP network as a result of its   

      Climate Change Strategy Initiative. It is training health promotion  

      officers in Crawley PCT. It is undertaking a major PV installation on 

      housing(23 KWP). The Climate Change Strategy will be ready next week. 

      It has a fuel cell powered entry for the Solar Car Challenge.

      Arun              In March it had a large energy efficiency spread in its  

      council magazine and is now analysing the results. It is doing 

      road shows with a mobile EEAC. and plans to roll out a Solar thermal 

      scheme in West Sussex. It is promoting its HRA grants to deprived 

      wards.

      Environment Centre (Southampton)      Running mobile Roadshows, 

      reaching out to health professionals, church communities, W.I.s, etc. It 

       is also involved in the Solar Car Challenge.

      Guildford     Has a Climate Change Strategy under consultation. Is  

      promoting Surrey Solar at the County show on the 1st June, using the 

      Electric Storm Display. Also using the EPS Calendar publicity.

       Bracknell Forest          Also doing a mailout with Waste Management to         

      benefit recipients and the EPS Calendar Scheme. It is training the frontline   

      Assessment teams and under a HECA Action Scheme it is obtaining a   

      new boiler for the Medical Centre.

      Tunbridge Wells  Is reviewing the Kent Affordable warmth Strategy.  

      The Electoral Registration department would not allow a mail out this year 

       but Kathy has built up a random sample of 3000 properties with a former 

       37% response rate. She is taking a members briefing on Sustainable 

       Energy and also a training for occupational therapists.

  Woking     Woking Waste Recycling CHP Project full feasibility study to be reported to the new Council in July 2004. If the project is given the go head the project is scheduled to be completed by December 2006. 10,000 HEC mail outs completed by ECSC and the Council’s fuel poverty scheme has now provided grants to 450 private sector households. Have submitted a grant application under the Clear Skies Programme for a ground source geothermal heat pump scheme in Knaphill and another grant application for a building integrated Marley tile PV roof scheme for a housing project under the Solar PV Programme. A Climate Neutral Practice Note for developers has just been published under the Council’s Climate Change Strategy and the Council has just approved a consultation process in the community for the potential development of small, medium and large scale wind turbines. Thameswey Condensing Boiler Scheme has had another successful year and HECAMON is being carried out again this year. 

5. Warm Front Update

  Corinne Thompson reported (see attachment - SE HECA Presentation.ppt)

6. Summary of EU directive and Energy White Paper:  The Chairman

(See attachment - EU Directives.doc). 

7. Treasurers Report : Patrick Vickerman

A full report is available from the secretariat regarding the funding from the Energy saving last year. In view of the proposed increased activity, it is important for a bank account to be opened, and the current balance of £3.60 transferred to it.

8. Proposals for the SE HECA Forum Regional Conference:  Kathy  Alcock

The key issue is the confirmation of available funding which is currently being addressed. For this and other reasons it seemed beneficial to postpone the event until February, not least perhaps, because of less competition for interest at that time.

The title Sustainable energy in the Southeast seemed the best choice, identifying both the content and the region.

Letters will now be sent out to a large number of organisations about attending and/or exhibiting at the conference. We need a cut off date by the end of June and hope to get major details in place by September.

The Chairman has already seen one utility and others are in the pipeline as regards the annual sponsorship. ecsc has already offered to support the Conference in cash and kind to the value of £5000.   

9.   AOB. 

            Next meeting 
      This will be again at the Guildford Council Chamber on 24th September    

      2004, with coffee served at 10 am, for the meeting starting at 10.30 a.m.

      A provisional date has been set at February 2005 for the following  

      meeting at the same venue (to be confirmed).

10. Finally the following speakers made presentations and answered questions.

Tyrone Homes:     Where are we going with HECA?
	They have now almost completed feedback for local authorities on last year’s HECA reports and hope to send out feedback, this year’s forms and guidance shortly.

· The average total improvement across all local authorities is 12% to date.

· They will be issuing guidance on HECA and hope to lift it up the agenda for authorities.

· Currently reviewing HECA and want to quantify the importance of HECA measures and the additionality provided by HECA officers.  2007 will eventually provide an opportunity to take stock of all the progress made.

· Review will consider how to marry the 30% HECA target with the 20% target under the Sustainable Energy Act and if it is important to adopt a consistent method for measuring progress.  Although the review is unlikely to introduce any enforcement powers against the minority of authorities who don’t either achieve any improvements or report on them, it will look at how to engage with such authorities.

· If anyone has any queries they can contact his team; they are only a small team but will try to respond to queries asap.

· He would like councils to seriously consider applying for Beacon Council status for sustainability.




Patrick Vickerman: Gathering data for the Annual  Progress Report
Gail Burton :  Latest Projects at Warm Front 

Copies of these presentations are available on request from the Secretariat)

Meeting Closed at 13. 40 pm followed by lunch

